DISSENTING REPORT ON DISCRETIONARY FUNDS





	For the past two years, the City of Long Beach has made available to each of its nine City Council members $150,000.each year in discretionary funds to spend as each member sees fit, subject to City Council approval.  In the past nine months alone over $1,000,000. has been given to various groups and organizations at 22 Council meetings at which the recipients frequently appear to thank the Council member responsible for the bequest after a vote to approve the allocation.  Never has any Council member voted against the request of a colleague to allocate funds to a group or organization in another Council member’s district.





	Council members Colonna and Carroll by letter dated ________________ specifically asked the Ethics Task Force to address issues surrounding the use of discretionary funds. The Task Force, by a split vote, decided not to decide whether discretionary funds should be abolished or continued, but concluded that if such funds were continued they should be regulated and promulgated 11 separate recommendations for regulation.  The Task Force decision to not take a position on whether to abolish discretionary funds was premised on an argument that whether to have discretionary funds or not was a policy decision and, therefore, not within the charge of the Ethics Task Force.  The signers of this dissenting report respectfully disagree and set forth their reasons for doing so below.	





		1. THE RETENTION OF DISCRETIONARY FUNDS VEL NON IS A PROPER SUBJECT OF THE ETHICS TASK FORCE: The ethical goals of our community should include increasing public participation and trust in the political process and insuring that incumbency or office are not exploited unfairly. Many of the recommendations of the Task Force further those goals.  But the availability of discretionary funds both creates a perception of favoritism for elected


officials by the creation of  a “slush fund” to doll out to select constituents and groups and diminishes public trust thereby.  If the Task Force feels comfortable in making recommendations to register lobbyists and restricting the collections of campaign contributions to other than public property surely the distinction between policy and ethics in regards to discretionary funds is a distinction without a difference.





		2. DISCRETIONARY FUNDS CREATE TOO MUCH “MISCHIEF” TO BE WORTH ANY ARGUABLE BENEFIT: The problems with discretionary funds are extraordinary while their benefits are minimal.  The problems include:


		


			a.  The Appearance of Favoritism: The televised spectacle of council members monthly dispersing grants to deserving community groups and organizations while being effusively congratulated by the recipients when the recommendation for the award of these moneys is in the sole discretion of the council member [though subject to council approval] certainly creates the impression in residents that the member is buying off possible dissent in the next election.





			b.  The Impossibility of Making the System Look Fair: Even extensive regulation as suggested by the majority of the Task Force cannot diminish the appearance of favoritism.  In the end it is the member who recommends which group or organization should be the beneficiary of the largess offered.  The fact that since the inception of the program two years ago there has never been a vote against a recommended discretionary fund allocation both undermines the argument that regulation eliminates favoritism and demonstrates that the council members are in collusion with one another to not oppose actions by a single member concerning his or her district.





			c. Since the Proposed Allocations are Effectively Outside the Budget Process, Discretionary Funds Compromise the Public’s Lawful Right to Be Heard on How Their Monies Ought to be Expended: The purpose of the budget process is to allow city residents to participate in decision-making as to how their tax dollars are spent.  But discretionary funds also ad hoc decision-making on over $1,000,000. per year largely outside the public eye because each discretionary fund decision is not evaluated against other needs of the city.





			d.  Undue Consumption of Time: The process of awarding discretionary funds takes an immense amount of time.  First applications for the funds must be reviewed, then public hearings to decide among the applications must be held; finally, the winners are paraded before the council for approval, congratulations and thank yous.  It is hard to believe that with all the complicated important business the city must conduct with leadership provided by the council that members have the amount of time necessary to complete the discretionary fund process without it compromising the execution of their other duties.





			e. The Discretionary Fund Process Violates the Value of Transparency: One of the values identified by the Task Force is transparence, i.e. conducting the business and decision-making of the city in public whenever possible.  But by definition discretionary funds are considered and awarded largely outside the public eye.  Only when the unanimous vote of the council is taken is the full public able to view the decision and that vote has historically been without dissent or meaningful discussion.





			f. Discretionary Funds Decrease Public Trust: For all of the reasons discussed above discretionary funds decrease public trust in the political process.  To our knowledge no other city has discretionary funds of the magnitude of those in our community.  To put this in perspective, the discretionary funds available to each member is approximately five times his or her salary.





		3.  THE ARGUMENTS FOR DISCRETIONARY FUNDS ARE NOT CONVINCING: Two arguments are advanced for the retention of discretionary funds: first, the budget process is too slow and cumbersome and cannot react quickly enough to acute needs in the community, and, second, council members know best what the needs of their districts are.  Before the advent of discretionary funds the expedient needs of the community were met by allocations by city management at the request of the council or individual members.  The allocation by management created an important layer between the rank politics of discretionary funds and the budget process itself.  While members do understand the needs of their constituents better than management, that fact does not create an argument that therefore they should be allowed to determine how to meet those needs personally with the attendant problems identified above.





	In sum, discretionary funds are a bad idea.  The values which this community ought to embrace in the business of its affairs, public participation and trust, transparency and accountability are not furthered by the discretionary fund program as it exists or might be modified.  Discretionary funds should be eliminated.


